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1 The Stationing Matching Process
1.1 The stationing matching process for presbyters due to take up appointments in September 2012 followed the arrangements outlined in the Committee’s report to the Conference of 2010. Three meetings of the Stationing Matching Group took place at which matches were made for all appointments, replacing the previous pattern of separate phases for superintendencies and other presbyteral appointments. This was the second year in which this process was followed. During the year, the Committee, in consultation with members of the Stationing Matching Group, agreed that a review of the new process will be carried out in order to accommodate feedback and experience, but that in essence the revised process will be retained for future years.
1.2
At the commencement of the matching process for presbyters, 166 Circuit profiles and 128 presbyteral profiles were submitted – a deficit of 38 (the equivalent figure for 2010/2011 being 11). The 2010/2011 deficit was very low in comparison to recent years and was attributed to a combination of events, including the process of Regrouping for Mission leading to reconfigured stations. 
1.3
The Stationing Matching Group first met in early November 2011 and matched 121 presbyters with appointments. Of these matches, 96 were agreed by presbyter and Circuit – an agreement rate of 79.3% (compared to 90% for 2010/2011 and 77% for 2009/2010). At the second meeting of the Stationing Matching Group in early December, 25 matches were made and 20 were agreed – an agreement rate of 80% (compared to 78% for 2010/2011 and 79% for 2009/2010). The Committee considers that it is of benefit to all parties that the outcome of the process is known as early as possible in the stationing cycle.
1.4
The third meeting of the Stationing Matching Group in early January considered some complex and challenging matching issues. At this stage, the magnitude of the large deficit, together with the complexity of presbyters offering limited geographical deployability and/or looking for part-time appointments compounded the difficulties faced by the Stationing Matching Group. This meeting produced five matches, four of which were subsequently agreed (an agreement rate of 80%). By the end of the third meeting of the Stationing Matching Group, there were 173 Circuit appointments and 135 presbyters in the process (a deficit of 38 presbyters). At the commencement of the work of the Stationing Action Group, there were 49 available appointments and 8 available presbyters (3 part-time). Three appointments had been withdrawn and one had been filled internally.
1.5
Four Lay Stationing Representatives were invited to observe the process at the first meeting of the 
Stationing Matching Group and to pass on their observations to the Committee. In reflecting on the process they spoke of the atmosphere of honesty and graciousness in which the meetings took place and of the prayerfulness with which members of the Matching Group approached their task.
2
The Stationing Action Group

2.1
The Stationing Action Group commenced its work at the end of January and will continue its work until the Conference. Three additional presbyters have entered stationing, two of whom have been successfully matched. One appointment has been reshaped for a deacon. Two presbyters have agreed to move early to fill vacant superintendent appointments. One presbyter has agreed to move in March 2013 to a presbyteral appointment and two other presbyters are currently exploring early moves. A number of Circuits have requested to withdraw and, at the time of writing, it is anticipated that permission will be granted so that alternative arrangements can be made. On 31 March, a circuit appointment may be withdrawn from the matching process following the submission of a reasoned statement approved by the Committee, always provided that a sufficient number of appointments with a generous geographical spread remain available. The task of the Stationing Action Group is compounded as new profiles for appointments and presbyters become available. 
3
Diaconal Stationing

3.1
It was agreed by the Committee that a pilot process would be used for the 2011/2012 diaconal stationing process in recognition of the fact that the number of deacons being dealt with was growing ever larger. Broadly speaking, this involved several major changes to the process including: asking respective Chairs of District to oversee the completion of profile forms for individual deacons rather than Diaconal Stationing Sub-Committee members and the Warden; making circuit profiles available to deacons in the stationing process (including probationer deacons) and encouraging the identification of up to three appointments that they felt were appropriate to their skills, experience and family needs; making diaconal profiles available to Circuits seeking a deacon (including probationers’ profiles) and encouraging the identification of up to three deacons who on paper seemed to be a good match for the focus of the ministry the Circuit was envisaging; changing the focus of the conversations that normally took place between the Diaconal Stationing Sub-Committee members and individual deacons (and families as appropriate) from what was to be submitted in their profiles to consideration of the possible appointments they had identified and why they had done so.

3.2
Twenty seven deacons were available for stationing for September 2012, including one who has been granted permission by the Stationing Advisory Committee to seek an appointment outside the control of the Church. There were originally twenty three diaconal appointments available, the additional four appointments being provided by a reconfiguration of presbyteral appointments. As of March 2012 all available deacons have been stationed.
3.3
As the number of people offering as diaconal candidates continues to rise, the number of deacons married to presbyters continues to rise, and the number of deacons facing complex domestic circumstances which affect their ability to be fully itinerant also continues to rise. At the time of writing the pilot scheme continues to be reviewed and developed in the light of experience. 
4
Other Reflections
4.1
The diaconal and presbyteral stationing processes are complex and dynamic and the Committee would again like to draw to the attention of the Conference the number of ministerial partnerships (deacons married to deacons, deacons married to presbyters, presbyters married to presbyters and deacons and presbyters married to diaconal and presbyteral probationers). The Committee welcomes this important gift to the Connexion and confirms that work has commenced on examining and reviewing how stationing can best be achieved in order to reconcile multifaceted demands. The Committee has convened a working group to review the protocols for dealing with these situations.
4.2
This year, the process of matching has been done against a background of a significant shortfall in the number of presbyters available. At the same time, we are witnessing an increase in the number of people candidating for diaconal ministry. The Committee encourages Circuits to explore new patterns of ministry and to consider the value of an interval between the departure of a minister and the submission of a new circuit profile. Such an interval can offer the time and space needed for new models of ministry to be explored.
4.3
The Stationing Matching Group always does its best to take into account geographical restrictions identified by presbyters when making a match, especially where proximity to hospitals, schools, the employment of household members and vulnerable family members are concerned. Achieving a proper balance between the needs of the Connexion and its Circuits and those of presbyters is an increasingly significant issue in the matching process.
4.4
The Committee commends to the Conference the work of preparation carried out by Circuit Stewards, Lay Stationing Representatives, District Chairs and the Warden of the Methodist Diaconal Order.
4.5
The processes of stationing rely on the honesty and openness of profiles and the very real knowledge which District Chairs, Lay Stationing Representatives and the Warden have of the gifts and skills of ministers. The preparation of profiles by ministers and Circuits is a demanding and time-consuming exercise, but it is vital that profiles present an accurate picture if the processes are to work effectively for both ministers and Circuits.
5
Initial Stationing

5.1
The Initial Stationing Sub-Committee met on 5 January 2012 to station presbyteral probationers and presbyters coming to serve the Methodist Church from other Conferences and churches. For each of these groups, the process is one of direct stationing.
5.2
Student ministers are represented by oversight tutors from the learning institutions. Presbyters from other Conferences and churches are represented by a member of the Connexional Team. Circuits and Districts are represented by a Chair from each of the seven Regional Stationing Groups. The Group this year was chaired by the immediate past Chair of the Stationing Committee.
5.3
A small group of Chairs, together with the Warden of the Methodist Diaconal Order, the Convenor of the Tutors’ Meeting, a member of the Connexional Team and the Chair of the Stationing Committee meets in September each year to carry out the process of selecting and scrutinising appropriate circuit profiles which match the criteria for inclusion at the Initial Stationing Sub-Committee.
5.4
The Initial Stationing Sub-Committee stationed 32 presbyteral students and 8 transferring presbyters. Of the presbyteral students, two had very limited deployability, having candidated from Circuits with the expectation that they would serve in ministry in those Circuits.
6
Guidance
6.1
The contents of the Connexional Good Practice document are reviewed and updated annually, in line with experiences gained from the various stationing processes and from the feedback received from those involved. This process has been completed and the document was re-issued as a Code of Practice in April for the stationing round for 2012/2013. The Committee is especially grateful for the work of revision carried out by Mrs Kate Woolley and Mr Peter Sercombe, Lay Stationing Representatives in the York and Hull and Northampton Districts respectively, together with the advice and guidance provided by the Revds David Gamble and Gareth Powell.
6.2
The Committee, together with the Law and Polity Committee, has reviewed all guidance on stationing matters in Standing Orders; the guidance on the stationing of ministers to be found in CPD; and the Code of Practice to ensure that it is fully consistent in its approach. Further work has been identified in order to respond to a Memorial submitted to the Conference. A proposal will be brought to the Conference of 2013, following discussions with the Law and Polity Committee, as to how to complete the harmonisation.
***RESOLUTION
61/1.
The Conference received the Report.


